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62. Abdallah ben Maamer with the Man of Bassora and his Slave-girl ccclxxxiii.10. The Birds and Beasts and the Son of Adam cxlvi.One day, the
Commander of the Faithful's breast was straitened; so he sent after his Vizier Jaafer the Barmecide and Ishac the boon-companion and Mesrour the
eunuch, the swordsman of his vengeance; and when they came, he changed his raiment and disguised himself, whilst Jaafer [and Ishac] and
Mesrour and El Fezll (164) and Younus (165) (who were also present) did the like. Then he went out, he and they, by the privy gate, to the Tigris
and taking boat, fared on till they came to near Et Taf, (166) when they landed and walked till they came to the gate of the thoroughfare street.
(167) Here there met them an old man, comely of hoariness and of a venerable and dignified bearing, pleasing (168) of aspect and apparel. He
kissed the earth before Ishac el Mausili (for that be knew but him of the company, the Khalif being disguised, and deemed the others certain of his
friends) and said to him, 'O my lord, there is presently with me a slave-girl, a lutanist, never saw eyes the like of her nor the like of her grace, and
indeed I was on my way to pay my respects to thee and give thee to know of her; but Allah, of His favour, hath spared me the trouble. So now I
desire to show her to thee, and if she be to thy liking, well and good: else I will sell her.' Quoth Ishac, 'Go before me to thy barrack, till I come to
thee and see her.'.When the evening evened, the king let fetch the vizier and required of him the [promised] story. So he said, "Know, O king, that.?
? ? ? ? No slaves with me have I nor camels swift of foot, Nor slave-girls have I brought in curtained litters dight..Then he sent for the viziers and
said to them, 'O wicked viziers, ye thought that God was heedless of your deed, but your wickedness shall revert upon you. Know ye not that
whoso diggeth a pit for his brother shall fall into it? Take from me the punishment of this world and to-morrow ye shall get the punishment of the
world to come and requital from God.' Then he bade put them to death; so [the headsman] smote off their heads before the king, and he went in to
his wife and acquainted her with that wherein he had transgressed against Abou Temam; whereupon she grieved for him with an exceeding grief
and the king and the people of his household left not weeping and repenting all their lives. Moreover, they brought Abou Temam forth of the well
and the king built him a dome (127) in his palace and buried him therein..When Sindbad the Sailor had made an end of his story, all who were
present marvelled at that which had befallen him. Then he bade his treasurer give the porter an hundred mithcals of gold and dismissed him,
charging him return on the morrow, with the rest of the folk, to hear the history of his seventh voyage. So the porter went away to his house,
rejoicing; and on the morrow he presented himself with the rest of the guests, who sat down, as of their wont, and occupied themselves with eating
and drinking and merry-making till the end of the day, when their host bade them hearken to the story of his seventh voyage. Quoth Sindbad the
Sailor,.? ? ? ? ? All charms, indeed, thou dost comprise; so who shall vie with thee And who shall blame me if for love of such a fair I'm
sped?.When the morning morrowed, he assembled the cadis and judges and assessors and sending for the Magian and the two youths and their
mother, questioned them of their case, whereupon the two young men began and said, 'We are the sons of the king Such-an-one and enemies and
wicked men got the mastery of out realm; so our father fled forth with us and wandered at a venture, for fear of the enemies.' [And they recounted
to him all that had betided them, from beginning to end.] Quoth he, 'Ye tell a marvellous story; but what hath [Fate] done with your father?' 'We
know not how fortune dealt with him after our loss,' answered they; and he was silent..? ? ? ? ? Rail not at the vicissitudes of Fate, For Fortune still
spites those who her berate..It is said that the most extraordinary of that which happened to Er Reshid was as follows: His brother El Hadi, (153)
when he succeeded to the Khalifate, enquired of a seal-ring of great price, that had belonged to his father El Mehdi, (154) and it came to his
knowledge that Er Reshid had taken it. So he required it of the latter, who refused to give it up, and El Hadi insisted upon him, but he still denied
the seal-ring of the Khalifate. Now this was on the bridge [over the Tigris], and he threw the ring into the river. When El Hadi died and Er Reshid
succeeded to the Khalifate, he came in person to that bridge, with a seal-ring of lead, which he threw into the river at the same place, and bade the
divers seek it. So they did [his bidding] and brought up the first ring, and this was reckoned [an omen] of Er Reshid's good fortune and [a presage
of] the continuance of his reign. (155).A certain assessor was one day taken with a woman and much people assembled before his house and the
lieutenant of police and his men came to him and knocked at the door. The assessor looked out of window and seeing the folk, said, "What aileth
you?" Quoth they, "[Come,] speak with the lieutenant of police such an one." So he came down and they said to him, "Bring forth the woman that
is with thee." Quoth he, "Are ye not ashamed? How shall I bring forth my wife?" And they said, "Is she thy wife by contract (118) or without
contract?" ["By contract,"] answered he, "according to the Book of God and the Institutes of His Apostle." "Where is the contract?" asked they; and
he replied, "Her contract is in her mother's house." Quoth they, "Arise and come down and show us the contract." And he said to them, "Go from
her way, so she may come forth." Now, as soon as he got wind of the matter, he had written the contract and fashioned it after her fashion, to suit
with the case, and written therein the names of certain of his friends as witnesses and forged the signatures of the drawer and the wife's next friend
and made it a contract of marriage with his wife and appointed it for an excuse. (119) So, when the woman was about to go out from him, he gave
her the contract that be had forged, and the Amir sent with her a servant of his, to bring her to her father. So the servant went with her and when she
came to her door, she said to him, "I will not return to the citation of the Amir; but let the witnesses (120) present themselves and take my
contract.".Therewithal El Abbas smiled and her verses pleased him. Then he bade the fourth damsel come forward and sing. Now she was from the
land of Morocco and her name was Belekhsha. So she came forward and taking the lute and the psaltery, tightened the strings thereof and smote
thereon in many modes; then returned to the first mode and improvising, sang the following verses:.King who lost Kingdom and Wife and Wealth,
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The, ii. 66..? ? ? ? ? Whenas he runs, his feet still show like wings, (140) and for the wind When was a rider found, except King Solomon it were?
(141).When Galen heard this, he ordered the weaver the amount of his wife's dowry and bade him pay it to her and divorce her. Moreover, he
forbade him from returning to the practice of physic and warned him never again to take to wife a woman of better condition than himself; and he
gave him his spending-money and bade him return to his [former] craft. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary or rarer than the story of
the two sharpers who cozened each his fellow.".? ? ? ? ? For whom is thy departure even as a father's loss! To fly or creep, like nestlings, alone,
they strive in vain..? ? ? ? ? Lovely with longing for its love's embrace, The fear of his estrangement makes it lean..89. Mesrour and Ibn el Caribi
cccxcix.[Then they went up to the palace and] the interpreter went in to Selma and said to her, 'O king of the age, here is an Indian woman, who
cometh from the land of Hind, and she hath laid hands on a young man, a servant, avouching that he is her husband, who hath been missing these
two years, and she came not hither but on his account, and indeed these many days she hath done almsdeeds [in the city]. And here is a man, a
cook, who avoucheth that the young man is his slave.' When the queen heard these words, her entrails quivered and she groaned from an aching
heart and called to mind her brother and that which had betided him. Then she bade those who were about her bring them before her, and when she
saw them, she knew her brother and was like to cry aloud; but her reason restrained her; yet could she not contain herself, but she must needs rise
up and sit down. However, she enforced herself unto patience and said to them, 'Let each of you acquaint me with his case.'.? ? ? ? ? Between mine
eyes and wake ye have your dwelling-place, and thus My tears flow on unceasingly, my sighs know no relent..When the king heard this story, he
smiled and it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his own house..? ? ? ? ? And left me all forlorn, to pine for languishment,.? ? ? ? ?
Come, then, companions mine, rejoice with me and say, "All hail to thee, O friend, and welcome fair and fain!".? ? ? ? ? And who can tell if ever
house shall us together bring In union of life serene and undisturbed content?.Then they spread him a prayer-carpet and he prayed. Now he knew
not how to pray and gave not over bowing and prostrating himself, [till he had prayed the prayers] of twenty inclinations, (21) pondering in himself
the while and saying, "By Allah, I am none other than the Commander of the Faithful in very sooth! This is assuredly no dream, for all these things
happen not in a dream." And he was convinced and determined in himself that he was Commander of the Faithful; so he pronounced the Salutation
(22) and made an end (23) of his prayers; whereupon the slaves and slave-girls came round about him with parcels of silk and stuffs (24) and clad
him in the habit of the Khalifate and gave him the royal dagger in his hand. Then the chief eunuch went out before him and the little white slaves
behind him, and they ceased not [going] till they raised the curtain and brought him into the hall of judgment and the throne-room of the Khalifate.
There he saw the curtains and the forty doors and El Ijli and Er Recashi (25) and Ibdan and Jedim and Abou Ishac (26) the boon-companions and
beheld swords drawn and lions (27) encompassing [the throne] and gilded glaives and death-dealing bows and Persians and Arabs and Turks and
Medes and folk and peoples and Amirs and viziers and captains and grandees and officers of state and men of war, and indeed there appeared the
puissance of the house of Abbas (28) and the majesty of the family of the Prophet..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Tuhfet el Culoub and Haroun er Reshid
dccccxlii.Quoth the Khalif, "God grant thee that thou seekest! Let us drink one last cup and rise before the dawn draw near, and to-morrow night I
will be with thee again." "Far be it!" said Aboulhusn. Then the Khalif filled a cup and putting therein a piece of Cretan henbane, gave it to his host
and said to him, "My life on thee, O my brother, drink this cup from my hand!" "Ay, by thy life," answered Aboulhusn, "I will drink it from thy
hand." So he took it and drank it off; but hardly had he done so, when his head forewent his feet and he fell to the ground like a slain man;
whereupon the Khalif went out and said to his servant Mesrour, "Go in to yonder young man, the master of the house, and take him up and bring
him to me at the palace; and when thou goest out, shut the door.".? ? ? ? ? Yea, horses hath he brought, full fair of shape and hue, Whose collars,
anklet-like, ring to the bridle-rein..63. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh ccclxxxiii.When the prince came before him, he sought of him his daughter
in marriage, and the king said, 'Indeed, thou art her equal, but none dare name a man to her, because of her aversion to men.' So the prince pitched
his tents under the windows of the princess's palace, till one day he got hold of one of her favourite slave-girls and gave her wealth galore. Quoth
she to him, 'Hast thou a wish?' 'Yes,' answered he and acquainted her with his case; and she said, 'Indeed thou puttest thyself in peril.' Then he
abode, flattering himself with false hopes, till all that he had with him was gone and the servants fled from him; whereupon quoth he to one in
whom he trusted, 'I am minded to go to my country and fetch what may suffice me and return hither.' And the other answered, 'It is for thee to
decide.' So they set out to return, but the way was long to them and all that the prince had with him was spent and his company died and there
abode but one with him, on whom he loaded what remained of the victual and they left the rest and fared on. Then there came out a lion and ate the
servant, and the prince abode alone. He went on, till his beast stood still, whereupon he left her and fared on afoot till his feet swelled..Midmost
that meadow was a palace soaring high into the air, with battlements of red gold, set with pearls and jewels, and a two-leaved gate; and in the
gateway thereof were much people of the chiefs of the Jinn, clad in sumptuous apparel. When they saw the old man, they all cried out, saying, 'The
Lady Tuhfeh is come!' And as soon as she reached the palace-gate, they came all and dismounting her from the horse's back, carried her into the
palace and fell to kissing her hands. When she entered, she beheld a palace whereof never saw eyes the like; for therein were four estrades, one
facing other, and its walls were of gold and its ceilings of silver. It was lofty of building, wide of continence, and those who beheld it would be
puzzled to describe it. At the upper end of the hall stood a throne of red gold, set with pearls and jewels, unto which led up five steps of silver, and
on the right thereof and on its left were many chairs of gold and silver; and over the dais was a curtain let down, gold and silver wrought and
broidered with pearls and jewels..? ? ? ? ? i. The Woman who made her Husband sift Dust dlxxxii.? ? ? ? ? j. King Suleiman Shah and his Sons
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cccclxxv.?OF ENVY AND MALICE..Selma, Selim and, ii. 81..? ? ? ? ? How long shall I anights distracted be for love Of thee? How long th'
assaults of grief and woes abide?.Then they went to the youth and said to him, 'Know that the king thanketh thee for thy dealing yesternight and
exceedeth in [praise of] thy good deed;' and they prompted him to do the like again. So, when the next night came, the king abode on wake;
watching the youth; and as for the latter, he went to the door of the pavilion and drawing his sword, stood in the doorway. When the king saw him
do thus, he was sore disquieted and bade seize him and said to him, 'Is this my requital from thee? I showed thee favour more than any else and
thou wouldst do with me this vile deed.' Then arose two of the king's servants and said to him, 'O our lord, if thou command it, we will strike off his
head.' But the king said, 'Haste in slaying is a vile thing, for it (107) is a grave matter; the quick we can slay, but the slain we cannot quicken, and
needs must we look to the issue of affairs. The slaying of this [youth] will not escape us.' (108) Therewith he bade imprison him, whilst he himself
returned [to the city] and despatching his occasions, went forth to the chase..The Sixth Day.Then the prince's mother bade fetch the five slave-girls
to that assembly; whereupon they came and the ten damsels foregathered. The queen seated five of them on her son's right hand and other five on
his left and the folk assembled about them. Then she bade the five who had remained with her speak forth somewhat of verse, so they might
entertain therewith the assembly and that El Abbas might rejoice therein. Now she had clad them in the richest of raiment and adorned them with
trinkets and ornaments and wroughten work of gold and silver and collars of gold, set with pearls and jewels. So they came forward, with harps and
lutes and psalteries and recorders and other instruments of music before them, and one of them, a damsel who came from the land of China and
whose name was Baoutheh, advanced and tightened the strings of her lute. Then she cried out from the top of her head (127) and improvising, sang
the following verses:.There was once a man hight Khelbes, who was a lewd fellow, a calamity, notorious for this fashion, and he had a fair wife,
renowned for beauty and loveliness. A man of his townsfolk fell in love with her and she also loved him. Now Khelbes was a crafty fellow and full
of tricks, and there was in his neighbourhood a learned man, to whom the folk used to resort every day and he told them stories and admonished
them [with moral instances]; and Khelbes was wont to be present in his assembly, for the sake of making a show before the folk..THE TWO
KINGS AND THE VIZIER'S DAUGHTERS. (154).Journeyman and the Girl, The, ii. 17..So they gat them raiment of wool and clothing
themselves therewith, went forth and wandered in the deserts and wastes; but, when some days had passed over them, they became weak for hunger
and repented them of that which they had done, whenas repentance profited them not, and the prince complained to his father of weariness and
hunger. 'Dear my son,' answered the king, 'I did with thee that which behoved me, (205) but thou wouldst not hearken to me, and now there is no
means of returning to thy former estate, for that another hath taken the kingdom and become its defender; but I will counsel thee of somewhat,
wherein do thou pleasure me.' Quoth the prince, 'What is it?' And his father said, 'Take me and go with me to the market and sell me and take my
price and do with it what thou wilt, and I shall become the property of one who will provide for my support,' 'Who will buy thee of me,' asked the
prince, 'seeing thou art a very old man? Nay, do thou rather sell me, for the demand for me will be greater.' But the king said, 'An thou wert king,
thou wouldst require me of service.'.Meanwhile, news came to his wife that her husband had taken service with King Such-an-one; so she arose and
taking her two sons, (for she had given birth to twin boys in his absence,) set out for those parts. As fate would have it, they happened upon an
island and her husband came thither that very night in the ship. [When the woman heard of the coming of the ship], she said to her children, 'This
ship cometh from the country where your father is; so go ye to the sea-shore, that ye may enquire of him.' So they repaired to the sea-shore and
[going up into the ship], fell to playing about it and occupied themselves with their play till the evening..? ? ? ? ? m. The Boy and the Thieves
dcxxvii.? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the Chief of the Old Cairo Police dcv.? ? ? ? ? a. The Lackpenny and the Cook cclxxiii.? ? ? ? ? Whenas my sisters dear
forsake me, grieved that they Must leave their native place and far away must hie,.Son, The History of King Azadbekht and his, i. 61..Quoth the
king, "O Saad, fetch him to me, for indeed thou describest to me a masterful man." (76) And he answered, saying, "By Allah, O my lord, hadst thou
but seen our case with Hudheifeh, what while he challenged me to the field of war and the stead of thrusting and smiting and I held back from
doing battle with him! Then, whenas I thought to go forth to him, behold, a cavalier gave loose to his bridle-rein and called out to me, saying, 'O
Saad, wilt thou suffer me to fill thy room in waging war with him and I will ransom thee with myself?' And I said, 'By Allah, O youth, whence
cometh thou?' Quoth he, 'This is no time for thy questions.'" Then he recounted to the king all that had passed between himself and El Abbas from
first to last; whereupon quoth Ins ben Cais, "Bring him to me in haste, so we may learn his tidings and question him of his case." "It is well,"
answered Saad, and going forth of the king's presence, repaired to his own house, where he put off his harness of war and took rest for himself..? ?
? ? ? They have forbid their image to visit me in sleep; So even my nightly phantom forsaketh me, heigho!.Then he lighted him three candles and
three lamps and spreading the drinking-cloth, brought clarified wine, limpid, old and fragrant, the scent whereof was as that of virgin musk. He
filled the first cup and saying, "O my boon-companion, by thy leave, be ceremony laid aside between us! I am thy slave; may I not be afflicted with
thy loss!" drank it off and filled a second cup, which he handed to the Khalif, with a reverence. His fashion pleased the Khalif and the goodliness of
his speech and he said in himself, "By Allah, I will assuredly requite him for this!" Then Aboulhusn filled the cup again and handed it to the Khalif,
reciting the following verses:.Then they displayed Shehrzad in the third dress and the fourth and the fifth, and she became as she were a
willow-wand or a thirsting gazelle, goodly of grace and perfect of attributes, even as saith of her one in the following verses:.The prince thanked
them and said to them, 'God requite you with all good, for indeed ye give me loyal counsel; but whither would ye have me go?' Quoth they, 'Get
thee to the land of the Greeks, the abiding-place of thy mother.' And he said, 'My grandfather Suleiman Shah, when the King of the Greeks wrote to
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him, demanding my mother in marriage, concealed my affair and hid my secret; [and she hath done the like,] and I cannot make her a liar.' 'Thou
sayst sooth,' rejoined they; 'but we desire thine advantage, and even if thou tookest service with the folk, it were a means of thy continuance [on
life].' Then each of them brought out to him money and gave to him and clad him and fed him and fared on with him a parasang's distance till they
brought him far from the city, and giving him to know that he was safe, departed from him, whilst he fared on till he came forth of the dominions
of his uncle and entered those [of the king] of the Greeks. Then he entered a village and taking up his abode therein, betook himself to serving one
there in ploughing and sowing and the like..? ? ? ? ? After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, Did not the hope of union some
whit my strength sustain..? ? ? ? ? My heart will never credit that I am far from thee; In it thou art, nor ever the soul can absent be..51. The Thief
and the Money-changer dcv.So she did this and fair fortune aided her and the Divine favour was vouchsafed unto her and she discovered her intent
to her father, who forbade her therefrom, fearing her slaughter. However, she repeated her speech to him a second and a third time, but he
consented not. Then he cited unto her a parable, that should deter her, and she cited him a parable in answer to his, and the talk was prolonged
between them and the adducing of instances, till her father saw that he availed not to turn her from her purpose and she said to him, 'Needs must I
marry the king, so haply I may be a sacrifice for the children of the Muslims; either I shall turn him from this his heresy or I shall die.' When the
vizier despaired of dissuading her, he went up to the king and acquainted him with the case, saying, 'I have a daughter and she desireth to give
herself to the king.' Quoth the king, 'How can thy soul consent unto this, seeing that thou knowest I lie but one night with a girl and when I arise on
the morrow, I put her to death, and it is thou who slayest her, and thou hast done this again and again?' 'Know, O king,' answered the vizier, 'that I
have set forth all this to her, yet consented she not unto aught, but needs must she have thy company and still chooseth to come to thee and present
herself before thee, notwithstanding that I have cited to her the sayings of the sages; but she hath answered me to the contrary thereof with more
than that which I said to her.' And the king said, 'Bring her to me this night and to-morrow morning come thou and take her and put her to death;
and by Allah, an thou slay her not, I will slay thee and her also!'.? ? ? ? ? Fain, fain would I forget thy love. Alack, my heart denies To be consoled,
and 'gainst thy wrath nought standeth me in stead..? ? ? ? ? By Allah, I knew not their worth nor yet how dear.The raft fared on with me, running
along the surface of the river, and entered into the inward of the mountain, where the light of day forsook me and I abode dazed and stupefied,
unknowing whither I went. Whenas I hungered, I ate a little of the victual I had with me, till it was all spent and I abode expecting the mercy of the
Lord of all creatures. (206) Presently I found myself in a strait [channel] in the darkness and my head rubbed against the roof of the cave; and in
this case I abode awhile, knowing not night from day, whilst anon the channel grew straiter and anon widened out; and whenas my breast was
straitened and I was confounded at my case, sleep took me and I knew neither little nor much..Quintessence of Things, The King who knew the, i.
230..Mariyeh folded the letter and gave it to Shefikeh, bidding her carry it to El Abbas. So she took it and going with it to his door, would have
entered; but the chamberlains and serving-men forbade her, till they had gotten her leave from the prince. When she went in to him, she found him
sitting in the midst of the five damsels aforesaid, whom his father had brought him. So she gave him the letter and he took it and read it. Then he
bade one of the damsels, whose name was Khefifeh and who came from the land of China, tune her lute and sing upon the subject of separation. So
she came forward and tuning the lute, played thereon in four-and-twenty modes; after which she returned to the first mode and sang the following
verses:.Now there was a ruined building hard by and he climbed up on to a high wall and gave not over clambering hither and thither, of the excess
of his carefulness, till his feet betrayed him and he slipped [and fell] to the bottom and died, whilst his companions arose in the morning in health
[and weal]. Now, if he had overmastered his corrupt (259) judgment and submitted himself to fate and fortune fore-ordained, it had been safer and
better [for him]; but he made light of the folk and belittled their wit and was not content to take example by them; for his soul whispered him that
he was a man of understanding and he imagined that, if he abode with them, he would perish; so his folly cast him into perdition. Nor," added the
vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the man who was lavish of his house and his victual to one whom he knew not".11. The
Voyages of Sindbad the Sailor ccxliv.? ? ? ? ? By thy ransom, (109) who dwellest alone in my heart, In despair for the loss of the loved one am I..?
? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? xa. The Old Woman and the Draper's Wife dccccxvii.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.? ? ? ? ? Like a sun at the
end of a cane in a hill of sand, She shines in a dress of the hue of pomegranate flower..39. Yehya ben Khalid and the Man who forged a Letter in
his Name ccvi.Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The, iii. 203..So on the morrow, early, he took the stuff and carrying it to the market whence it
had been stolen, sat down at the shop whence it had been stolen and gave it to the broker, who took it and cried it for sale. Its owner knew it and
bidding for it, [bought it] and sent after the chief of the police, who seized the sharper and seeing him an old man of venerable appearance,
handsomely clad, said to him, "Whence hadst thou this piece of stuff?" "I had it from this market," answered he, "and from yonder shop where I
was sitting." Quoth the prefect, "Did its owner sell it to thee?" "Nay," replied the thief; "I stole it and other than it." Then said the magistrate, "How
camest thou to bring it [for sale] to the place whence thou stolest it?" And he answered, "I will not tell my story save to the Sultan, for that I have
an advertisement (154) wherewith I would fain bespeak him." Quoth the prefect, "Name it." And the thief said, "Art thou the Sultan?" "No," replied
the other; and the old man said, "I will not tell it but to himself.".[When the king returned to his palace,] he went in to his wife Shah Khatoun and
said to her, 'I give thee the glad news of thine eunuch's return.' And he told her what had betided and of the youth whom he had brought with him.
When she heard this, her wits fled and she would have cried out, but her reason restrained her, and the king said to her, 'What is this? Art thou
overcome with grief for [the loss of] the treasure or [for that which hath befallen] the eunuch?' 'Nay, as thy head liveth, O king!' answered she. 'But
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women are fainthearted.' Then came the servant and going in to her, told her all that had befallen him and acquainted her with her son's case also
and with that which he had suffered of stresses and how his uncle had exposed him to slaughter and he had been taken prisoner and they had cast
him into the pit and hurled him from the top of the citadel and how God had delivered him from these perils, all of them; and he went on to tell her
[all that had betided him], whilst she wept.."There was once a king named Bihkerd aed he had wealth galore and many troops; but his deeds were
evil and he would punish for a slight offence and never forgave. He went forth one day to hunt and one of his servants shot an arrow, which lit on
the king's ear and cut it off. Quoth Bihkerd, 'Who shot that arrow?' So the guards brought him in haste the offender, whose name was Yetrou, and
he of his fear fell down on the ground in a swoon. Then said the king, 'Put him to death;' but Yetrou said, 'O King, this that hath befallen was not of
my choice nor of my knowledge; so do thou pardon me, in the hour of thy power over me, for that clemency is of the goodliest of things and belike
it shall be [in this world] a provision and a good work [for which thou shall be requited] one of these days, and a treasure [laid up to thine account]
with God in the world to come. Pardon me, therefore, and fend off evil from me, so shall God fend off from thee evil the like thereof.' When the
king heard this, it pleased him and he pardoned the servant, albeit he had never before pardoned any..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story iv.EL
MELIK EZ ZAHIR RUKNEDDIN BIBERS EL BUNDUCDARI AND THE SIXTEEN OFFICERS OF POLICE. (83).They cut their bonds and
poured wine into their gullets, till they came to themselves, when the king looked at the eunuch and recognizing him, said, 'Harkye, such an one!'
'Yes, O my lord the king,' replied the man and prostrated himself to him; whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding wonder and said to him,
'How earnest thou to this place and what hath befallen thee?" Quoth the eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and brought it hither; but the
[evil] eye was behind me and I unknowing. So the thieves took us alone here and seized the money and cast us into this pit, so we might die of
hunger, even as they had done with other than we; but God the Most High sent thee, in pity to us.'.? ? ? ? ? Algates ye are our prey become; this
many a day and night Right instantly of God we've craved to be vouchsafed your sight..37. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Er Reshid and Jaafer
dlv.Accordingly El Merouzi repaired to the market and fetching that which he sought, returned to Er Razi's house, where he found the latter cast
down in the vestibule, with his beard tied and his eyes shut; and indeed, his colour was paled and his belly blown out and his limbs relaxed. So he
deemed him in truth dead and shook him; but he spoke not; and he took a knife and pricked him in the legs, but he stirred not. Then said Er Razi,
'What is this, O fool?' And El Merouzi answered, 'Methought thou wast dead in very sooth.' Quoth Er Razi, 'Get thee to seriousness and leave
jesting.' So he took him up and went with him to the market and collected [alms] for him that day till eventide, when he carried him back to his
lodging and waited till the morrow..The news reached his father, who said to him, 'O my son, this damsel to whom thy heart cleaveth is at thy
commandment and we have power over her; so wait till I demand her [in marriage] for thee.' But the prince said, 'I will not wait.' So his father
hastened in the matter and sent to demand her of her father, who required of him a hundred thousand dinars to his daughter's dowry. Quoth Bihzad's
father, 'So be it,' and paid down what was in his treasuries, and there remained to his charge but a little of the dower. So he said to his son, 'Have
patience, O my son, till we gather together the rest of the money and send to fetch her to thee, for that she is become thine.' Therewith the prince
waxed exceeding wroth and said, 'I will not have patience;' so he took his sword and his spear and mounting his horse, went forth and fell to
stopping the way, [so haply that he might win what lacked of the dowry]..? ? ? ? ? How long did the heart for thy love that languished with longing
endure A burden of passion, 'neath which e'en mountains might totter and fail!.? ? ? ? ? O breeze of heaven, from me a charge I prithee take And do
not thou betray the troth of my despair;.?STORY OF THE MAN WHO WAS LAVISH OF HIS HOUSE AND HIS VICTUAL TO ONE WHOM
HE KNEW NOT..47. El Melik en Nasir and the three Masters of Police cccxliii.? ? ? ? ? I crave none other than thou for friend, beloved of my
heart; So trust in my speech, for the generous are true and trusty still..Then he bade fetch the youth; so they brought him before him and the viziers
said, "O base of origin, out on thee! Thy term is at hand and the earth hungereth for thy body, so it may devour it." But he answered them, saying,
"Death is not in your word nor in your envy; nay, it is an ordinance written upon the forehead; wherefore, if aught be written upon my forehead,
needs must it come to pass, and neither endeavour nor thought-taking nor precaution will deliver me therefrom; [but it will surely happen] even as
happened to King Ibrahim and his son." Quoth the king, "Who was King Ibrahim and who was his son?" And the youth said, "O king,.? ? ? ? ? a.
Story of Taj el Mulouk and the Princess Dunya cvii.After a few days, his brother returned and finding him healed of his sickness, said to him, 'Tell
me, O my brother, what was the cause of thy sickness and thy pallor, and what is the cause of the return of health to thee and of rosiness to thy face
after this?' So he acquainted him with the whole case and this was grievous to him; but they concealed their affair and agreed to leave the kingship
and fare forth pilgrim-wise, wandering at a venture, for they deemed that there had befallen none the like of this which had befallen them. [So they
went forth and wandered on at hazard] and as they journeyed, they saw by the way a woman imprisoned in seven chests, whereon were five locks,
and sunken in the midst of the salt sea, under the guardianship of an Afrit; yet for all this that woman issued forth of the sea and opened those locks
and coming forth of those chests, did what she would with the two brothers, after she had circumvented the Afrit..? ? ? ? ? Still do I yearn, whilst
passion's fire flames in my liver aye; For parting's shafts have smitten me and done my strength away..? ? ? ? ? d. The Crow and the Serpent
dcccciii.? ? ? ? ? Say, by the lightnings of thy teeth and thy soul's pure desire, Moan'st thou as moan the doves and is thy heart for doubt on fire?.? ?
? ? ? Whilere, the verses that I made it was thy wont to flout, Saying, "No passer by the way (105) hath part in me or mine..? ? ? ? ? O ye who have
withered my heart and marred my hearing and my sight, Desire and transport for your sake wax on me night and day..? ? ? ? ? My transports I
conceal for fear of those thereon that spy; Yet down my cheeks the tears course still and still my case bewray..[One day], as the ship was sailing
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along, and we unknowing where we were, behold, the captain came down [from the mast] and casting his turban from his head, fell to buffeting his
face and plucking at his beard and weeping and supplicating [God for deliverance]. We asked him what ailed him, and he answered, saying, 'Know,
O my masters, that the ship is fallen among shallows and drifteth upon a sand-bank of the sea. Another moment [and we shall be upon it]. If we
clear the bank, [well and good]; else, we are all dead men and not one of us will be saved; wherefore pray ye to God the Most High, so haply He
may deliver us from these deadly perils, or we shall lose our lives.' So saying, he mounted [the mast] and set the sail, but at that moment a contrary
wind smote the ship, and it rose upon the crest of the waves and sank down again into the trough of the sea..? ? ? ? ? Ye know I'm
passion-maddened, racked with love and languishment, Yet ye torment me, for to you 'tis pleasing to torment..Officer's Story, The First, ii. 122..So
the wicked man attained that which he sought of the vizier and the case was prolonged till the affairs of the kingdom became disordered, by dint of
ill governance, and the most part of the king's empery fell away from him and he came nigh unto ruin. Therewithal he was certified of the loyalty of
his [late] skilful vizier and the excellence of his governance and the justness of his judgment. So he sent after him and brought him and the wicked
man before him and summoning the grandees of his realm and the chiefs of his state to his presence, gave them leave to talk and dispute and
forbade the wicked man from that his lewd opinion. (80) Then arose that wise and skilful vizier and praised God the Most High and lauded Him
and glorified Him and hallowed Him and attested His unity and disputed with the wicked man and overcame him and put him to silence; nor did he
cease from him till he enforced him to make confession of repentance [and turning away] from that which he had believed..Then she turned to the
old man who had delivered her from the pit and prayed for him and gave him presents galore and among them a myriad of money; (9) and they all
departed from her, except her husband. When she was alone with him, she made him draw near unto her and rejoiced in his coming and gave him
the choice of abiding with her. Moreover, she assembled the people of the city and set out to them his virtue and worth and counselled them to
invest him with the charge of their governance and besought them to make him king over them. They fell in with her of this and he became king
and took up his abode amongst them, whilst she gave herself up to her religious exercises and abode with her husband on such wise as she was with
him aforetime. (10) Nor," added the vizier, "is this story, O king of the time, more extraordinary or more delightful than that of the journeyman and
the girl whose belly he slit and fled.".Officer's Story, The Fifteenth, ii. 190..Barmecides, Er Reshid and the, i. 189..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of
Sindbad the Sailor cclii.When I entered the service of this Amir, (88) I had a great repute and every lewd fellow feared me of all mankind, and
whenas I rode through the city, all the folk would point at me with their fingers and eyes. It befell one day, as I sat in the house of the prefecture,
with my back against a wall, considering in myself, there fell somewhat in my lap, and behold, it was a purse sealed and tied. So I took it in my
hand and behold, it had in it a hundred dirhems, (89) but I found not who threw it and I said, "Extolled be the perfection of God, the King of the
Kingdoms!" (90) Another day, [as I sat on like wise,] somewhat fell on me and startled me, and behold, it was a purse like the first. So I took it and
concealing its affair, made as if I slept, albeit sleep was not with me..? ? ? ? ? How many a king for my sweet sake with other kings hath vied, Still
craving union with me and suing for my sight!.On the morrow, he betook himself to the shop of his friend the druggist, who welcomed him and
questioned him of his case and how he had fared that day. Quoth the singer, 'May God requite thee with good, O my brother! For that thou hast
directed me unto easance!' And he related to him his adventure with the woman, till he came to the mention of her husband, when he said, 'And at
midday came the cuckold her husband and knocked at the door. So she wrapped me in the mat, and when he had gone about his business, I came
forth and we returned to what we were about.' This was grievous to the druggist and he repented of having taught him [how he should do] and
misdoubted of his wife. So he said to the singer, 'And what said she to thee at thy going away?' And the other answered, 'She bade me come back to
her on the morrow. So, behold, I am going to her and I came not hither but that I might acquaint thee with this, lest thy heart be occupied with me.'
Then he took leave of him and went his way. As soon as the druggist was assured that he had reached the house, he cast the net over his shop (195)
and made for his house, misdoubting of his wife, and knocked at the door..The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me passing sore, ii. 226..? ? ? ? ?
Couched are their limber spears, right long and lithe of point, Keen- ground and polished sheer, amazing wit and brain..As for Er Reshid, he shut
himself up with Tuhfeh that night and found her a clean maid and rejoiced in her; and she took high rank in his heart, so that he could not endure
from her a single hour and committed to her the keys of the affairs of the realm, for that which he saw in her of good breeding and wit and modesty.
Moreover, he gave her fifty slave-girls and two hundred thousand dinars and clothes and trinkets and jewels and precious stones, worth the
kingdom of Egypt; and of the excess of his love for her, he would not entrust her to any of the slave-girls or eunuchs; but, whenas he went out from
her, he locked the door upon her and took the key with him, against he should return to her, forbidding the damsels to go in to her, of his fear lest
they should slay her or practise on her with knife or poison; and on this wise he abode awhile..Now the king was leaning back; so he sat up and
said, 'Tell me of this.' 'It is well,' answered the tither. 'I go to the man whom I purpose to tithe and circumvent him and feign to be occupied with
certain business, so that I seclude myself therewith from the folk; and meanwhile the man is squeezed after the foulest fashion, till nothing is left
him. Then I appear and they come in to me and questions befall concerning him and I say, "Indeed, I was ordered worse than this, for some one
(may God curse him!) hath slandered him to the king." Then I take half of his good and return him the rest publicly before the folk and send him
away to his house, in all honour and worship, and he causeth the money returned to be carried before him, whilst he and all who are with him call
down blessings on me. So is it published in the city that I have returned him his money and he himself saith the like, so he may have a claim on me
for the favour due to whoso praiseth me. Then I feign to forget him till some time (242) hath passed over him, when I send for him and recall to
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him somewhat of that which hath befallen aforetime and demand [of him] somewhat privily. So he doth this and hasteneth to his dwelling and
sendeth what I bid him, with a glad heart. Then I send to another man, between whom and the other is enmity, and lay hands upon him and feign to
the first man that it is he who hath traduced him to the king and taken the half of his good; and the people praise me.' (243).There came one day an
old woman [to the stuff-market], with a casket of precious workmanship, containing trinkets, and she was accompanied by a damsel great with
child. The old woman sat down at the shop of a draper and giving him to know that the damsel was with child by the prefect of police of the city,
took of him, on credit, stuffs to the value of a thousand dinars and deposited with him the casket as security. [She opened the casket and] showed
him that which was therein; and he found it full of trinkets [apparently] of price; [so he trusted her with the goods] and she took leave of him and
carrying the stuffs to the damsel, who was with her, [went her way]. Then the old woman was absent from him a great while, and when her absence
was prolonged, the draper despaired of her; so he went up to the prefect's house and enquired of the woman of his household, [who had taken his
stuffs on credit;] but could get no tidings of her nor lit on aught of her trace..Then said Shehrzad, "They avouch, O king, (but God [alone] knowest
the secret things,) that.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? nb. Story of the Old Sharper dccccxl.One day, as I was thus feigning sleep, I felt a hand in my lap, and in it
a magnificent purse. So I seized the hand and behold, it was that of a fair woman. Quoth I to her, "O my lady, who art thou?" And she said, "Rise
[and come away] from here, that I may make myself known to thee." So I arose and following her, fared on, without tarrying, till she stopped at the
door of a lofty house, whereupon quoth I to her,"O my lady, who art thou? Indeed, thou hast done me kindness, and what is the reason of this?" "By
Allah," answered she, "O Captain Mum, I am a woman on whom desire and longing are sore for the love of the daughter of the Cadi Amin el
Hukm. Now there was between us what was and the love of her fell upon my heart and I agreed with her upon meeting, according to possibility and
convenience. But her father Amin el Hukm took her and went away, and my heart cleaveth to her and love-longing and distraction are sore upon
me on her account.".When the evening evened, the king sent for the vizier to his privy sitting chamber and bade him [tell] the [promised] story. So
he said, "Hearkening and obedience. They avouch, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? Nor, like others a little ere morning appear who bawl, "Come to safety!"
(58) I stand up to prayer..? ? ? ? ? Lo! in the garden-ways, the place of ease and cheer, Still, like the moon at full, my light thou mayst espy..So Es
Shisban drank off the cup in his turn and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts!' And he bestowed on her that which was upon him, to wit, a dress of
cloth-of-pearl, fringed with great pearls and rubies and broidered with precious stones, and a tray wherein were fifty thousand dinars. Then
Meimoun the Sworder took the cup and fell to gazing intently upon Tuhfeh. Now there was in his hand a pomegranate-flower and he said to her,
'Sing upon this pomegranate-flower, O queen of men and Jinn; for indeed thou hast dominion over all hearts.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and
obedience;' and she improvised and sang the following verses:.Presently, El Abbas looked out of the window of the saloon and saw thereby a house
of goodly ordinance, lofty of building and abounding in chambers, with two upper stories; but therein was no sign of inhabitants. So he said to the
merchant, "Indeed, thou exceedest in doing us honour; but, by Allah, I will not eat of thy victual till thou tell me what is the reason of the emptiness
of yonder house." "O my lord," answered the other, "that was El Ghitrif's house and he was admitted to the mercy of God (79) and left none other
heir than myself; so it became mine, and by Allah, if thou hast a mind to sojourn in Baghdad, do thou take up thine abode in this house, so thou
mayst be in my neighbourhood; for that indeed my heart inclineth unto thee with love and I would have thee never absent from my sight, so I may
still have my fill of thee and hearken to thy speech." El Abbas thanked him and said to him, "Indeed, thou art friendly in thy speech and exceedest
[in courtesy] in thy discourse, and needs must I sojourn in Baghdad. As for the house, if it like thee, I will abide therein; so take of me its
price.".The eunuch heard the smiting of the lute within the chamber and said, 'By Allah, that is my lady Tuhfeh's touch!' So he arose and went, as
he were a madman, falling down and rising up, till he came to the eunuch on guard at the door at the Commander of the Faithful and found him
sitting. When the latter saw him, and he like a madman, falling down and rising up, he said to him, 'What aileth thee and what bringeth thee hither
at this hour?' Quoth the other, 'Wilt thou not make haste and awaken the Commander of the Faithful?' And he fell to crying out at him; whereupon
the Khalif awoke and heard them bandying words together and Tuhfeh's servant saying to the other, 'Out on thee! Awaken the Commander of the
Faithful in haste.' So he said, 'O Sewab, what aileth thee?' And the chief eunuch answered, saying, 'O our lord, the eunuch of Tuhfeh's lodging hath
taken leave of his wits and saith, "Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste!"' Then said Er Reshid to one of the slave-girls, 'See what is to
do.'.There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace, a king mighty of estate, lord of
understanding and beneficence and liberality and generosity, and he was strong of sultanate and endowed with might and majesty and
magnificence. His name was Ins ben Cais ben Rebiya es Sheibani, (47) and when he took horse, there rode unto him [warriors] from the farthest
parts of the two Iraks. (48) God the Most High decreed that he should take to wife a woman hight Afifeh, daughter of Ased es Sundusi, who was
endowed with beauty and grace and brightness and perfection and justness of shape and symmetry; her face was like unto the new moon and she
had eyes as they were gazelle's eyes and an aquiline nose like the crescent moon. She had learned horsemanship and the use of arms and had
thoroughly studied the sciences of the Arabs; moreover, she had gotten by heart all the dragomanish (49) tongues and indeed she was a ravishment
to mankind..When the poor man heard the merchant's story, he became desirous of marrying his daughter. So he took her to wife and was
vouchsafed of her exceeding love. Nor," added the vizier, "is this story more extraordinary than that of the rich man and his wasteful heir.".There
was once a man of the drapers, who had a fair wife, and she was curtained (54) and chaste. A certain young man saw her coming forth of the bath
and loved her and his heart was occupied with her. So he cast about [to get access to her] with all manner of devices, but availed not to win to her;
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and when he was weary of endeavour and his patience was exhausted for weariness and his fortitude failed him and he was at an end of his
resources against her, he complained of this to an old woman of ill-omen, (55) who promised him to bring about union between him and her. He
thanked her for this and promised her all manner of good; and she said to him, "Get thee to her husband and buy of him a turban-cloth of fine linen,
and let it be of the goodliest of stuffs."
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